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ANNEX 3
QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Questions are listed in the order in which they were received.  The time allowed for this agenda item will not exceed 30 minutes.  Should any questioner not have received an answer in that time, a written answer will be provided.

	Questions
	Answers

	1. COUNCILLOR CRAIG SIMMONS

What instructions do the County give NCP about booking cars on double yellow lines?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The simple answer is to issue a penalty charge notice to any vehicle parked on single or double yellow lines (the only difference between them is the duration for which they are in force, double yellow lines being in force 24/7).  In practice, as the Traffic Regulation Orders for waiting restrictions contain various exemptions, an observation period will be given before a penalty charge notice is issued.


	2. COUNCILLOR CRAIG SIMMONS

What is the County doing to discourage the use of disposable nappies?


	COUNCILLOR ROGER BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

We aim to reduce the quantity of disposable nappies in Oxfordshire’s waste by working with local nappy suppliers to promote Real Nappies. The nappy suppliers have got together to arrange a rolling programme of talks at hospital maternity units, and we have subsidised their promotional leaflets. We are funding a trial nappy bag scheme, whereby parents can try out a range of nappies before they commit to buying. This year, we will also help fund and promote two nappy fairs.

In the past, we ran a cashback incentive scheme, but this was wound down because of the heavy administrative cost, and also because the scheme was only being taken up by parents who had already decided to use real nappies. Working instead with local suppliers who know how best to reach their target audience has proved to be much more effective and rewarding.


	3. COUNCILLOR CRAIG SIMMONS

Do the County have any plans to reinstate a bus service between east and north Oxford?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The County Council is currently in discussions with the Oxford Radcliffe Health Trust about jointly funding an extension of Service 700 (currently running between Water Eaton Park and Ride site and the John Radcliffe Hospital via Summertown and Marston Ferry Road) through to Headington shops and the Churchill Hospital. It is hoped that the extended service will be introduced this summer but discussions are still ongoing.



	4. COUNCILLOR CRAIG SIMMONS

Why does the planned incinerator have a capacity in excess of what is required to deal with Oxfordshire's waste?


	COUNCILLOR ROGER BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

Oxfordshire produces approximately 320,000 tonnes of municipal waste every year. Even though we reduce, reuse, recycle and compost there is still a requirement to treat waste rather than sending it to landfill. In addition to municipal waste there are approximately 600,000 tonnes of commercial and industrial waste are produced in Oxfordshire every year.

Two companies are tendering for the Council’s contract. Both companies are proposing energy from waste facilities with a capacity of 300,000 tonnes. The Council’s require is approximately 150,000 tonnes, meaning the facility will also be able to treat approximately 150,000 tonnes per annum of commercial and industrial waste. Treating third part waste will mean that even less waste will be sent to landfill, delivering both environmental and cost benefits to Oxfordshire.


	5. COUNCILLOR CRAIG SIMMONS

As part of the City Council Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment, the County recommended several of the sites it owns in the City as suitable for housing including Cowley Marsh and Northway Playing Fields and Grandpont Nature Park.  Why?


	COUNCILLOR ROGER BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

The County Council submitted a number of sites to the City Council in January 2007 in response to its Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA).  Land at Cowley Marsh, Northway Playing Fields and Grandpont Nature Park were amongst those sites identified as being either surplus or potentially surplus to requirements over the period of the Local Development Framework (to 2026).  The submissions for Cowley Marsh and Northway Playing fields highlighted that the sites are leased to the City Council and that any development would depend upon whether there is a continuing need for their use as a playing field.  They are surplus to the County Council’s requirements.  The submission for Grandpont highlighted that most of the land is leased to the City Council and that any development would have to demonstrate that there is no need to retain its use as public recreation use.

These submissions were made by the County Council acting as a prudent landowner and to give the City Council the opportunity to consider these sites as part of their overall assessment of sites.  Following the consultation, the City Council assessed the sites as unsuitable and it is therefore unlikely that they will be considered by the City Council for further public consultation as sites for development.



	6. COUNCILLOR OLIVE McINTOSH-STEDMAN

Do you agree that with rising teenage pregnancies (and increased sexual transmitted diseases, some described as killer diseases), over some years it is unwise for any publication to be sent out as 'let them sell sex', without pointing out the dangers of unsafe sex?  Further, do you agree that the word ' them' is derogatory to some women who would never consider Prostitution habits as work for earning a living wage whatever the pay (Oxford Mail, Friday January 23 2009, Page 9, “Let Them Sell Sex”)?


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES
The increase in teenage pregnancies and sexually transmitted diseases is a cause for concern. The NHS, local authorities and voluntary organisations are working together in Oxfordshire to deliver sexual health promotion and open access sexual health services, including targeted services for high risk groups such as sex workers. It is regrettable when coverage of sexual health topics does not sign post the reader to an appropriate support service.


	7. COUNCILLOR OLIVE McINTOSH-STEDMAN

Do you agree that if there was wide advertisement about 'Sex Offenders Treatment Programme’, men would have a place to go to in order to cure their intentions (preventative measures) and there would be less sexual assaults against women? (see Oxford Mail, January 17, 2009’ Page 3, ‘Sexual assault man in Court’)?

	COUNCILLOR HEATHCOAT, CABINET MEMBER FOR COMMUNITY SAFETY

Treatment programmes for sexual offenders are not the remit of local government.  I am unaware of the success rate in altering behaviours of such offenders and therefore am unable to comment.  

In relation to offenders who present an increased risk to the community and who come to the notice of enforcement and local authority agencies, there is an existing framework termed the MARAC (Multi Agency Risk Assessment Conference) which is used to assess the potential risk to the community and, if necessary, specific individuals in order to take preventative action.  These multi agency meetings deal with specific offenders but are not confined to sex offenders.

Work on reducing violence (including sexual violence) through prevention and provision of treatment programmes is a high priority and is being taken forward through the Oxfordshire Domestic Abuse Steering group.


	8. COUNCILLOR OLIVE McINTOSH-STEDMAN
Do you agree that regarding teenage pregnancies rise (Oxford Mail, 27 February 2009, page 17), it appears that in reducing such occurrences, the powers to be have used up / run out of all ideas and should (1) now go back to working on plans to promote no sex before marriage (many had to abide by that rule) in the perspective of as quoted in the papers 'we have more work to do' and (2) make a more beneficial use of their bodies, e.g. concentrate on education/brain work, so essential at that age?


	COUNCILLOR LOUISE CHAPMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE & FAMILIES

There is a  lot of evidence nationally about what works best in reducing teenage conceptions. Improving PHSE so that young people build self-esteem, confidence and an understanding of the broader emotional issues associated with sex is important.  In this context, the  Council and PCT, working in close partnership,  have a strategy which emphasizes  the importance of refraining from sexual activity when underage and before young people are emotionally and properly prepared.  If, however, despite those exhortations,  young people chose to have sex,   it is then  the Council’s  and PCT’s responsibility to make sure that they are properly protected and this includes  easy access  to  contraceptive services .  The Council and PCT are building on work already done to strengthen these areas. It is not for the Council or PCT to make judgements or recommendations about sex outside marriage..



	9. COUNCILLOR OLIVE McINTOSH-STEDMAN
As a mother many years ago very satisfied with my children's education, 2 of them going to University: (1) Will you agree that more Schools will be needed, if in some cases  one husband can have 4 wives and if they are all fertile, children will be in the families? (according to Oxford Mail, 7th March 2009, page 2 column 3 paragraph 4 ' there has been more than 500 additional applications for Primary School places, compared to September last year across the County'; and (2) Are Schools equipped to cope where there are 19 languages spoken?


	COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

Officers work closely with headteachers and governors to maximise existing school capacity and to ensure that there are always sufficient school places for those  who need them.  This may necessitate the use of temporary classrooms in the short and medium term and building projects in the medium term and longer term. New schools are commissioned only in cases where there is unequivocal evidence of a sustained growth in future pupil numbers in an area and certainty that existing schools cannot cope with such an increase; this is,  typically, caused by major housing development. The recent increase in the number of applications for primary school places is attributed , in part, to applications from parents who are considering the maintained sector in preference to the independent sector as a result of the present financial climate. Parents’ marital status has no material effect on pupil numbers. 
 

Schools have become very adept at supporting students with English as a second/additional language (EAL), however this can sometimes  present a challenge when a wide range of languages are involved.  Schools are supported in this by the work of the LAs Ethnic Minority Achievement Service (EMAS) and schools with a high percentage of EAL will also receive an annual grant to support them this work.


	10. COUNCILLOR OLIVE McINTOSH-STEDMAN
Only last year some people in my Division were extremely worried that they would die on their job, because it was in the News Papers that in order to get a Pension it is necessary to work beyond the usual age of 60 and 65. Do you agree that any man age 50 should be encouraged to retire at 50 in good mental & physical health and therefore not economically a good example to the rest of us?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R. MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

Given that people are living considerably longer, we face a real issue in terms of funding greater pension needs. I believe it would be hugely expensive to allow individuals to retire at age 50 years and quite unsustainable for the country.  

I also believe that work should be seen as a positive part of life and wellbeing and would personally welcome much greater flexibility that allowed men and women to remain in work beyond the normal retirement age should they so wish.  

Given the amount of debt that this country now faces under Gordon Brown’s premiership, I fear many of us will be working well beyond the current retirement age to pay off our national indebtedness.

.



	11. COUNCILLOR DERMOT ROAF
In your written reply to my supplementary question at the November Council meeting about removing all the traffic lights from Frideswide Square you recommended me to look at various shared space traffic schemes and, in particular, at the Dutch “squareabout” at Laweiplein and you stated that “this scheme has to cope with very high traffic flows, as well as high flows of buses, pedestrians and cyclists.  The demands placed on it are therefore very similar to the demands placed on Frideswide Square.”  

These schemes are, indeed, very interesting – though many still have some traffic lights.  Can you confirm that the Laweiplein scheme has less traffic than Frideswide Square and one quarter the volume of buses?

In the detailed work on the design what predictions are made about changes in traffic flow following the redevelopment of the West End?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Can you confirm that the Laweiplein scheme has less traffic than Frideswide Square and one quarter the volume of buses?
 

Yes, that is correct.  The Laweiplein is a very busy junction, with high traffic flows that are of a similar order of magnitude to the flows through the junctions in Frideswide Square.  This makes it a very valid example from which to draw experience for Frideswide Square, although this does not of course mean we can simply copy the design.
 

In the detailed work on the design what predictions are made about changes in traffic flow following the redevelopment of the West End?
 

The West End renaissance is being carefully planned to minimise any generation of motorised traffic.  Part of this is a conscious decision not to provide significant additional capacity for motorised traffic in the West End.  However, when detailed design work commences later this year, further traffic modelling will be carried out.  This will include tests to see how the design options perform with various levels of additional traffic.  These 'sensitivity tests' will ensure any design is future-proof, even if extra capacity is not provided initially.


	12. COUNCILLOR ZOE PATRICK

When can the Deputy Leader confirm that we will have new internal telephone directories to replace the present 2005 version which is completely out of date?


	COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, DEPUTY LEADER 

The electronic directory has been refreshed and is up to date now and provides for instant updates.  This also has the benefit of reducing the amount of paper we use and helps to meet our carbon reduction targets.  Also, paper lists are out of date almost from the day they are produced and therefore it would be wasteful to continue production.


	13. COUNCILLOR ZOE PATRICK

Will the Leader of the Council ensure that his group's representatives on strategic outside bodies report back to council on the work they have undertaken on our behalf?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

If elected as Leader of the Council on 16 June 2009, I will be asking those members I subsequently appoint to strategic outside bodies to ensure they report back to members of the Council on their activities.  This can be in the Councillors’ Newsletter or on the Intranet in a similar format to the Leaders’ Reports that I regularly provide.



	14. COUNCILLOR ROZ SMITH

Could the Cabinet Member please inform us how many city residents, county councillors and city councillors responded to the 20mph zone formal consultation?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The consultants who are analyzing the results of the consultation have provided the following summary. The report is being taken to the Cabinet Member Decision meeting on 23 April.
1. 107 Persons identified themselves as City Residents. 

2. Two I can identify as City Councillors.

3. One I can identify as a County Councillor

4. Two indicated they were councillors but gave no other details.

5. 85 persons associated themselves as Life begins at 20, cannot say if they were or were not Oxford City Residents.

6. 18 Persons identified themselves as residents of Windmill House. 

7. Representation from Horspath Road Residents Association. 

8. Representations from the following City Area Committees – Cowley, North Area, North East Area (Not able to establish how many City County Councillors are on each committee).

9. Chair of North Hinksey Parish Plan. 

10. Chair of Morton Road Residents Association - number of residents not indicated. 

11. St Anne's Road Residents Association - number of residents not indicated. 

12. Fairview Allotment Association - total members not indicated. 

13. Transport sub group convener - no indication as to number on the sub group. 

14. Low Carbon West Convener - again no indication as to number in the group. 

15. One person identified themselves as Secretary of the Oxfordshire Pensioners Action Group - no indication of total membership. 

16. Friends of North Hinksey Village - no indication of membership. 

17. Oxford Pedestrians Association - no indication of membership. 

18. Chair of West Oxford Matters - no indication of membership. 

Total of 147 representations received during the consultation period.
(There may be some further responses to add to the above (as we will include as far as possible late arrivals).


	15. COUNCILLOR GAIL  BONES

Will the Cabinet Member please inform the council exactly what measures are taken by county to ensure that employees of the county council and our partnership groups do not abuse the system of permits which allow them to park in bays, which the residents of Oxford have to pay for, on council business but not on personal matters?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Any permit to park, and these are generally issued to NHS offices to enable home visits to be carried out in residential areas, are issued with a clear set of instructions as to how they may be used.  They are issued to healthcare professionals and there is a degree of trust implied in their issue.  Civil Enforcement Officers will monitor their use for any obvious discrepancies in their use and will follow up complaints from members of the public about suspected misuse.

Permits are not issued to council staff to enable them to park in residents’ parking bays.



	16. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

Would the Leader contact the Environment Agency to confirm the priority instructions, which have been given to lockkeepers within Oxfordshire in the event that future floods threaten Oxfordshire and the South East, including London? On what grounds are these decisions made within the EA??


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

I have already made contact with the Environment Agency about this matter and will advise all County Councillors of the outcome.  However, we understand that in flood conditions all lock gates/ sluices are open to allow the river to run at flood flow.  In flood conditions they do not partially open gates/sluices to flood water meadows throughout the County and beyond, which they do in non flood conditions.



	17. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

Would the Cabinet Member for Transport confirm that Oxfordshire County Council Highways take their role as an example to others seriously in respect of ragwort eradication? What was the cost to OCC this year and what is next year’s budget?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Oxfordshire County Council, working with the British Horse Society, the Farming and Wildlife Advisory Group and others, is campaigning for greater awareness of the hazards to livestock from to Ragwort and the need for landowners to control it.

This year we have spent approximately £66k countywide on ‘Invasive Weeds’ (Ragwort and Japanese knotweed) in the North of the County.  Next year we plan to spend £78,000 county wide controlling Ragwort and Japanese knotweed.  I regret we don’t have figures for ‘just ragwort’ but I estimate 95% of the budget is spent on controlling ragwort.

We have traditionally, in partnership with the British Horse Society, removed Ragwort by “pulling” it by hand.  The arrangement is that the Society identifies locations where ragwort is a risk to livestock and we supply the bags which volunteers from the society use to collect the ragwort on highway land.  We then arrange for collection of the bags and disposal.  This process works well on most of our rural roads but we do use chemical treatments on heavily trafficked high speed roads as these locations would be dangerous for the volunteers.  Chemical treatment is never used without careful assessment of the risks to human and animal welfare and to the general ecology.  Oxfordshire Highways only use approved pesticides and accredited operators.

If ragwort is identified on private land that is a risk to livestock we write to the land owner pointing out their responsibility.    i.e. Failure to deal with infestation of Ragwort is a prosecutable offence under the Weeds Act 1959.  The Code of Practice to Control the Spread of Ragwort published by DEFRA (and also available on http://www.defra.gov.uk/farm/wildlife/weeds/pdf/cop_ragwort.pdf  gives details on how you can deal with Ragwort safely and effectively.  Non-compliance with the Code can be used as evidence under the Weeds Act.


	18. COUNCILLOR PETER HANDLEY

Is the Cabinet member for Transport happy with the Winter Maintenance Programme and can he confirm there was sufficient salt in stock?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Our performance has shone out in comparison to other areas of the country. Not only are a higher proportion of our roads treated with salt but good management of salt stocks meant people in Oxfordshire received a far better level of service for far longer than most other snow affected areas this winter. The coldest winter for at least 18 years created a national shortage of road salt and stocks did run low because the necessary supplies of new salt were not received. Between 6 and 26 February this meant our salted road network had to be reduced so as to conserve stocks and there was sufficient; we did not run out! 


	19. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

Could the Cabinet Member for Sustainable Development detail all breaches of Planning grants currently outstanding or solved in the last year?


	COUNCILLOR ROGER BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

This will be answered in the report to Planning Committee on 6 April 2009 in the ‘Monitoring and Enforcement Update’.



	20. COUNCILLOR TIMOTHY HALLCHURCH

Would the Cabinet Member for Transport confirm the amounts and effect of the decrease in the Government funding of our agreed Transport Plan over its final years?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The original allocations for the final two years of the current LTP period were £8.080 million for 2009/10 and £7.625 million for 2010/11.  Due to Oxfordshire’s position as a “floor” authority we now only have £6.585 million and £5.061 million available for the two years respectively; a £4.059 million reduction over the two years.

This has meant that some planned schemes have had to be deferred.



	21. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

Would the Cabinet member for Transport confirm what is holding up the camera installation at Newbridge and give a promise that after many months of negotiation, the camera will shortly be in operation, thereby releasing Trading Standards from local duty?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The camera has to be located on private land to get the correct view of vehicles and the Transport Service (via Mouchels) is in negotiation with Greene King to agree a wayleave. The other arrangements are in place and work will proceed as soon as permission is given.  The wayleave agreement is not likely to be resolved very quickly, as Greene King want some ‘commercial value’ to the agreement. We do not want to jeopardise the existing traffic signal equipment so are treading carefully.


	22. COUNCILLOR IAIN BROWN

Would the Cabinet Member for transport congratulate the OCC Drainage Department for their stalwart work most particularly since the July 2007 floods and confirm that all the projects outlined in the Cabinet papers will be completed in 2009/2010?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Yes, I will pass on your thanks.
However, please note that the drainage programme that was attached to the Cabinet paper is essentially a provisional two year rolling programme.  The scheme costs are very much estimates - drainage works often cannot be defined until investigation work has commenced.  This will therefore affect the number of schemes that we can afford to fund during 2009/10. That said, we are also awaiting the outcome of a bid for more drainage funding from central government - if we are successful it will mean that more of the two year programme could be completed during 2009/10 - we should know the outcome of the bid within the next few weeks.


	23. COUNCILLOR NICK CARTER

Would the Cabinet Member for Schools support the appointment of a Secondary School ‘Food for Thought’ representative to support the excellent work being done by Oxfordshire County Council within the primary school catering arrangements- thereby boosting healthy eating and local food production?


	COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

Food with thought is indeed one of the many Oxfordshire success stories.  It is currently on line to meet its business plan, sourcing local food and offering quality, healthy meals.  It works specifically with primary and special schools but does offer support and advice to secondary schools.  This advice and support is with such things as kitchen design/audit, health and safety, menus and nutrition.  Secondary schools do have representation on the QUEST Board which oversees offers to schools.


	24. COUNCILLOR ANDA FITZGERALD-O’CONNOR

Does the Cabinet Member for Finance agree the example of Norfolk County Council in pursuing opportunities under the Compulsory Tendering Legislation with such financial success is a prime example of good management?


	COUNCILLOR CHARLES SHOULER, CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE

Norfolk County Council set up three companies, wholly owned by the County Council, to compete for service contracts against the in-house staff.  In 2007/08 contracts were secured from which the companies returned a profit of £2.5m.
This was ploughed back into front line services as well as helping to reduce Council Tax levels, to that extent Compulsory Competitive Tendering has been of benefit to Norfolk residents.


	25. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

Could the Leader explain how the lack of an audit certificate for the last fourteen years in connection with the European Union accounts has affected Oxfordshire?

	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

I believe that the lack of an audit certificate to the European Union’s accounts for the last fourteen years adds significantly to the disenchantment of many UK and Oxfordshire citizens with the present form of the European Union.  

What UK citizens signed up to as a trading bloc has gradually been morphed into a political unit in its own right with some leading EU politicians seeking to create a fully federated political union.  

Until the EU can demonstrate real value for money through the proper signing off of their accounts, I suspect many UK and Oxfordshire citizens will continue to regret the current direction of travel by EU bureaucrats and politicians.

.



	26. COUNCILLOR BILL SERVICE

Does the Cabinet Member for Transport have views on the successful tram systems in Nottingham, Manchester and Croydon and has he considered this in the light of the new enlightened strategy for the Centre of Oxford?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

We recognise the potential environmental and economic benefits of trams, but there are some large issues that would have to be overcome.  Very briefly, these are:

· Cost - generally trams systems only make sense in much larger cities. Even cities many times bigger than Oxford have failed to make a business case for trams because of the vast capital costs.  The county council typically has £5 – 10 million pounds per year to spend on transport improvements in the whole county; even the most basic tram system for Oxford would cost hundreds of millions of pounds.

· The visual impact of overhead cables would be unacceptable in Oxford city centre. Alternative power supply systems may be available but are likely to have problems of their own (see below)

· Tracks in the road (whether for running wheels or power supply) can cause difficulties for cyclists – in streets like High Street and St Aldate’s with very high cycle flows this could be a particular problem

· A tram service running every ten minutes on each of the five main radials leading into High Street would equate to 60 trams per hour on the High Street. Trams cannot overtake each other unless a complex and visually intrusive system of track cross-overs were provided at all stops, so delays and congestion would be a problem at stops unless the system were able to run like clockwork, which would be impossible given that the trams would be subject to traffic congestion throughout much of their routes.

· Most buses in Oxford serve outlying residential areas, and therefore have to go through relatively narrow residential streets.  This would make providing power supply lines very difficult and isn’t likely to be acceptable to residents.

We believe it is possible to achieve an excellent public transport network and attractive city centre environment through other means; this is at the heart of Transform Oxford.


	27. COUNCILLOR BILL SERVICE

Does the Leader have a view on the taxation of Councillors’ expense allowance whereas the House of Commons’ and Lords’ allowances are tax free?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

I think there is some confusion in this question which I will try to address.

Councillors receive allowances and reimbursement of expenses properly incurred.  In Oxfordshire County Council, all members are entitled to a basic allowance for the work they perform as local members.  In addition, cabinet members and committee chairmen and vice chairmen receive various levels of special responsibility allowance.  The Council’s Independent Remuneration Panel makes recommendations on the level of these payments and incorporates a 40% pro bono measure in its calculations.   I regard these “allowances” as a form of salary for the work that councillors perform and therefore have no problem with the fact that they are taxed under PAYE.  

Councillors can claim reimbursement of expenses properly incurred, including travelling costs and subsistence where duties are carried out away from home.  These expenses are not subject to taxation.

Payments to MPs are very similar.  They receive a parliamentary salary which is subject to PAYE, like any other employee.  They then receive a very generous range of expense reimbursements including a mileage allowance similar to Oxfordshire County Councillors.  They can charge first class rail travel which Oxfordshire County Councillors cannot.  Recent media reports about the Home Secretary’s husband charging porno movies to the taxpayer have highlighted the scale of cost  allowances that MPs enjoy and local councillors most certainly do not.

However, it does seem to me that the taxation treatment of councillors and MPs is not significantly different.


	28. COUNCILLOR STEVE HAYWARD

This Council values the contribution made by Colleges of Further Education in Oxfordshire in helping to create a rounded and skilled population and workforce.

 

The recent cancellations of major building works at some of the Colleges within Oxfordshire, and at Witney College in particular, are of great concern to this County Council. This Council has already committed funding and resources from the Highway Department to work in partnership with Abingdon & Witney College to improve the streets and pavements around the college in Witney, as an integral part of the completion of the building works, and therefore regrets the arbitrary decision by the Learning & Skills Council to withdraw funding.

 

The failure by the Learning and Skills Council to honour its commitments on building projects in Oxfordshire, some of which have already involved the evacuation of permanent buildings into temporary ones by students, is a matter that must be reversed by the Government.

 

Would the Leader confirm that he has written to all of the MPs in Oxfordshire to lobby the Government and the Learning and Skills Council to make them aware of the funding already committed by Oxfordshire County Council and to call on them to honour their commitment to provide their share of the funding?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

A copy of a letter to the Learning and Skills Council signed by me as Leader of the Council and by the Chief Executive has been circulated to all County Councillors.


	29. COUNCILLOR IAIN BROWN

Could the Cabinet Member for Sustainable Development confirm that representations have been made to Thames Water to ensure that works have been undertaken urgently to ensure in future flooding will not mix with escaped sewerage and cause, among other problems, health concerns? Also what advances have been made to ensure the safety of strategic installations in flood areas?


	COUNCILLOR ROGER BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

The membership of the Oxfordshire Longer-term Flooding Issues Group includes Steve Howell, Head of Transport; Thames Water and the Environment Agency among others.  They are discussing matters such as those suggested by Cllr Brown and trying to provide solutions.

 

There is also the Thames Valley Local Resilience Forum whose membership includes representatives from the Fire Service and Emergency Planning.  Agencies within the forum have identified key installations in Oxfordshire which are at threat of flooding and other risks such as a terrorist attack. Work is underway with the owners of these sites to ensure that business continuity planning covers the impact of potential flooding.


	30. COUNCILLOR ALTAF-KHAN

On January 13th 2009 the County Council resolved 

"This Council:

 (a)        shares the Cabinet’s ambition to make Oxford a more pleasant city for pedestrians;

 (b)        notes, however, that Oxford residents living east of The Plain – including older people, people with disabilities and parents with pushchairs – need access to the city centre so that they can work, shop and enjoy their city’s heritage;

 (c)     asks the Cabinet to explain how its proposals to transform the city centre can be implemented without forcing people to take two buses rather than one, making people walk long distances to bus stops and turning The Plain into a bus station.”

On February 26th the Oxford Mail and Oxford Times both reported that the Council had abandoned the bus-interchange proposal at the Plain. 


However the County Council Press Release of February 26th quotes you as saying: "On the subject of Phase Two of Transform Oxford and our aspirations for the High Street and St Aldates it has been a pleasure to watch and be involved in the debate that has been sparked. I have attended several meetings with people from all kinds of backgrounds and organisations, including many with our colleagues from the city council. 

"It is clear that a large number of people are happy with the vision to improve the pedestrian experience in the city centre but are very wary about the idea of a bus interchange east of Magdalen Bridge to deliver the second stage of that vision. Many people would rather we explored other options for reducing the number and impact of buses on the High Street and St Aldates. We are more than willing to do that. There is a good amount of time between now and Stage Two of Transform Oxford. We will use that time to try to reach a more consensual position on how to achieve the vision.  We are happy to listen to people’s ideas; at this stage we’re not ruling anything out."

Has the bus interchange been abandoned or not?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

A key aim of Transform Oxford is to reduce the impact of buses in the city centre.  In some streets (such as High Street) we believe we will need to reduce the volume of buses to make a big difference to the environment.  We have always said that there are several ways this could be achieved.  The idea of running a high-frequency, high-capacity, low-emission shuttle bus service between a point east of Magdalen Bridge (almost certainly NOT The Plain) remains something we wish to consider alongside other options.  For example, we are already working with the bus companies to reduce bus flows by co-ordinating timetables and joint ticketing, using new powers available under the Local Transport Act 2008.  We have also just agreed to support the designation of a Low Emission Zone in the city centre to reduce emissions from buses.

We have always recognized that the shuttle-bus idea could be problematic in many ways, but it is an idea that has been suggested over the years but never properly explored.  We believe the idea deserves proper consideration, but it is by no means the only way of achieving the aims of Transform Oxford.


	31. COUNCILLOR ZOE PATRICK

Given the County Council's press release which states "Oxfordshire County Council has told bus companies that they need to deliver joint ticketing in Oxford far more quickly than their current promises" does the Cabinet Member now agree that my motion to Council on 1st April 2008 would have addressed this issue and enabled bus companies to progress joint-ticketing arrangements more quickly?


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

No, I have never opposed a modern, 21st century, efficient smartcard system to improve the bus passenger’s choice that the Conservative administration will deliver.
 
What I did oppose was an old fashioned, outdated, limited area, paper based bureaucratic proposal by the Liberals. On reflection that sums up all their policies.


	32. COUNCILLOR ALAN ARMITAGE

Is the Cabinet Member able to say whether the publication of service standards for handling telephone calls, voicemail, e-mails, letters and faxes detailed in the "Putting Customers First" document published over a year ago, have made any difference to the level of service being delivered?

If so, how often are the specified service standards still not being met? 

If not, what does this tell us about the commitment of the cabinet to improving customer focus?


	COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, DEPUTY LEADER 

The Service Standards have been in place since 2005, and have been assessed as part of the Council’s application for Charter Mark (and CSE for those areas who have undergone assessment against this standard).  This has required us to show that not only have we had robust service standards in place that meet the needs of our customers, but also that we can demonstrate improving performance against those standards.  The Charter Mark assessors agreed that we met the first requirement well, and that performance against the second requirement was very good in some services, although it recognised that others still had some room to improve.  Further work is being undertaken as part of the continuous improvement plan as we approach Charter Mark annual compliance checks this year.  
 

The other key area that we depend on to measure performance is Mystery Shopping.  This has also been in operation since soon after the setting of the service standards.  Mystery Shopping has taken place approximately every six months, and an independent firm of mystery shoppers contacts various parts of the organisations (mostly external) to measure the qualitative and quantitive aspects of performance.  The results are published on the Intranet.
A further measure of customer standards is the measurement of the National Indicator 14  which is about identifying and reducing so-called 'avoidable contacts' on the part of customers, i.e. repeat calls to chase the status of enquiries; calls made to the wrong number because of unclear information and signposting.  We have recently carried out one round of monitoring in key areas, as required by the Audit Commission (service areas such as School Admissions, Trading Standards, Highways), and services are currently analysing the results to see how they can improve services in the future. 
Whilst I could not explicitly answer for each service, a combination of Charter Mark reviews and other performance monitoring are being undertaken which demonstrate that on the whole service standards are being met.

This Administration remains extremely committed to improving Customer Focus, and will continue to ensure that the customer is at the heart of our decision making, and of the service delivery.


	33. COUNCILLOR ALAN ARMITAGE

Would the Cabinet Member arrange for governors of schools to be reminded in good time of the provision in the Election Code of Practice for election candidates to be "entitled to hold a public meeting in furtherance of his candidature, at any reasonable time, free of charge, in any suitable room in any public school premises or meeting room?


	COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

All schools were provided with detailed advice about election matters (including the holding of public meetings) on 5th March. I can provide a copy of the guidance if that would be helpful.


	34. COUNCILLOR JEAN FOOKS

What measures, apart from just putting them on the website, are taken to publicise changes in contact numbers, for example for parking enforcement?


	COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, DEPUTY LEADER 

In general, this would be a matter for individual service areas to publicise any changes in contact numbers, as they are most aware of their customer groups. In the case of Parking Enforcement, when the parking shop opened in Speedwell Street, they issued press releases with the new contact details, put up stickers, posters and signage on the premises, and have clearly stated phone numbers in the phone book, and on all the parking enforcement paperwork issued to parking offenders.  

Charter Mark requires service areas to examine their access channels and how they make customers aware of contact routes, and also that the information they are provided with is clear and meets their needs.


	35. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

At the January meeting the Council agreed to ask the Cabinet to explain how its proposals to transform Oxford city centre can be implemented without forcing people to take two buses rather than one, making people walk long distances to bus stops and turning The Plain into a bus station.  What explanations has the Cabinet offered so far in this regard, especially considering that it has not even rejected the ridiculous idea of introducing "bendy" buses between The Plain and the city centre?

	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

A key aim of Transform Oxford is to reduce the impact of buses in the city centre.  In some streets (such as High Street) we believe we will need to reduce the volume of buses to make a big difference to the environment.  We have always said that there are several ways this could be achieved.  The idea of running a high-frequency, high-capacity, low-emission shuttle bus service between a point east of Magdalen Bridge (almost certainly NOT The Plain) remains something we wish to consider alongside other options.  For example, we are already working with the bus companies to reduce bus flows by co-ordinating timetables and joint ticketing, using new powers available under the Local Transport Act 2008.  We have also just agreed to support the designation of a Low Emission Zone in the city centre to reduce emissions from buses.

We have always recognized that the shuttle-bus idea could be problematic in many ways, but it is an idea that has been suggested over the years but never properly explored.  We believe the idea deserves proper consideration, but it is by no means the only way of achieving the aims of Transform Oxford.


	36. COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE

Please could you state the following:

(a) the number of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents per week in 2008/09;

(b) the number of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents attributed to social care per week in 2008/09;

(c) the number of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents per week per 100,000 population over 18 in 2008/09 and the comparable national figure; and

(d) the number of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents attributed to social care per week per 100,000 population over 18 in 2008/09 and the comparable national figure?


	COUNCILLOR JIM COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

The average number of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents per week in 2008/09 is 88.

Of these an average of 24 were attributed to social care per week.

The rate of delayed transfers of care of Oxfordshire residents per 100,000 population (over 18) is 18.0 compared with a national figure of 12.6.
The rate attributable to social care is 4.9 per week compared with a national figure of 4.0.
All the above figures are taken from the national Department of Health reporting system for activity in the year 2008/9 up to 22/3/09, which is the latest reported position.

	37. COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE

Please could you state the following:

(a) the number of people who were waiting in hospital for county council funded care home places in the latest week for which you can provide a complete figure and the average time for which these people had been waiting; and

(b) the number of people who were waiting in their own homes for county council funded care home places in the latest week for which you can provide a complete figure and the average time for which these people had been waiting?


	COUNCILLOR JIM COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMMUNITY SERVICES

On 22/3/09, 8 people were in hospital awaiting residential or nursing care. They have waited on average 10.75 days.

No People are waiting in their own home for residential or nursing care.  This excludes people waiting for specific homes of choice.


	38. COUNCILLOR ZOE PATRICK

Can the Leader explain how the newly-created post of Head of Communications, Marketing and Public Affairs represents good value for taxpayers' money?  And how many extra staff will be employed in this department?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL CBE, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

It never surprises me when Liberal councillors, rather like the red top tabloids, ignore the facts and look for the sensationalist headline. 

The Head of Communications post is new in the sense that it is at a higher grade than previously but the funding does not require any addition to the base budget.  The post has been funded by re-organisation within the corporate core.  

I would further reassure the Leader of the Opposition that the reorganisation of Media and Communications does not currently involve the hiring of any new staff other than the Head of Communications itself and that post has been funded within the existing corporate core budget.  Indeed it is our expectation that this appointment will lead to an overall reduction in the Media and Communications spend resulting from the rationalisation of our publications.

This administration is proud to be constantly striving for continuous improvement and is always looking to improve the services that we provide to our residents. We believe reorganising the department in this way firmly enables the council to respond to the growing culture of 24 hour media both nationally and locally. 

I would finally say that our media and communications team is pretty modest in comparison with many other councils.  Figures from the Tax Payers Alliance show that Liberal- controlled Liverpool City Council spends more than £7.5 million per year on publicity and marketing – considerably more than Oxfordshire County Council despite Liverpool having a considerably smaller population.



	39. COUNCILLOR JEAN FOOKS

In the light of the new arrangements for regional governance, and the decision to withdraw from ACTVaR, can the Leader explain how joint lobbying with our neighbouring authorities, with whom we have many common interests, will be organised in future?


	COUNCILLOR KEITH R MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

Where an issue is essentially an Oxfordshire one, lobbying will be effected via the Oxfordshire Leaders Group where I represent the County Council.

Where an issue relates to the county areas of Oxfordshire, Buckinghamshire and Berkshire, lobbying will be effected through South East County Leaders where the Berkshire Unitaries are now well represented.  I represent the County Council on South East County Leaders

Where an issue relates to the South East, lobbying will be through the newly-formed South East England Council Leaders Group where the County Council is represented by Cllr Roger Belson.



ANNEX 4
RESPONSE FROM ENVIRONMENT AGENCY TO QUESTION NO. 16 FROM COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW

“The Environment Agency has a general supervisory duty for flood risk management under the Water Resources Act 1991. On the river Thames the Environment Agency has powers under the Thames Conservancy Acts to construct and maintain locks and weirs and to carry out works to improve the channel. The existing locks and weirs are all owned and operated by us.
The Environment Agency's Lock and Weir Keepers have clear and established guidance on water levels that must be maintained. This includes standing instructions on action to take to manage water levels (as far as that is practicable) before, during and after times of flooding of homes and properties. Actions are triggered by measured and forecast water levels, and are closely linked to the Environment Agency's flood warning system, which operates in close partnership with the Meteorological Office.”

Howard Davidson
Regional Director, Thames
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